London Schools’ Athletic Championships
Saturday 11th June 2022 @ Battersea Park 

Team Manager Notes
Dear Team Manager,

I am so pleased to be able to invite you to be able to enter teams from your borough into this year’s LSAA Track & Field Championships.  Thank you for taking on the role of Team Manager for your borough! I trust that you will have full support from the schools of all your athletes to ensure that your borough is able to bring people to work with the officials during the day.  I must also remind you that pupils from all schools affiliated to London Schools’ Athletics Association are eligible to be considered for your Borough team for these championships (be they at state or independent schools and whether or not they have competed at your Borough championships). Should you wish to include an athlete that is not at an affiliated school then please inform the school that the affiliation form can be downloaded from the LSAA website and should be received by Pat Turner, the LSAA secretary, by the closing date for entries (19th May) – along with a cheque for £50 or a copy of the BACS remittance advice showing the payment to LSAA.  
· Borough Teams are restricted to:

TRACK - two athletes per track event – although we are giving you the option (where you have several exceptional e.g. English Schools’ Entry Standard) athletes of naming three (3) in some events. However the maximum of “third competitors” is restricted to 12 event slots across the whole of the Borough squad (JB, JG, IB & IG). If different people organise the boys’ and girls’ teams in your borough, please liaise with the other manager to ensure that you have named a third athlete in no more than 12 events across the whole squad. 
FIELD – one athlete per throwing event unless BOTH athletes have reached ESAA Entry Standard. Any queries with regards to this, please contact Marilyn directly in advance of the closing date.
· You should only name 1 or 2 athletes per event (save in the case of exceptionally able athletes) – bearing in mind that it can be demoralizing for a young athlete to come a long way behind everyone else in a distance race, or be unable to get a valid jump or throw in a field event. As a guide please see the County Standards on the ESAA website: https://www.esaa.net/v2/2021/tf/tf21standards.pdf
· The attached declaration form enables you to give details of your squad of athletes and to tell us how many athletes you want to enter in each event. It has four separate worksheets, one for each age/sex group. On the day you cannot bring any athletes not named in the squad but you can make substitutions (with certain provisos, see below in “on the day” info)

· Individual athletes may compete in a maximum of 2 individual events (plus the relay)
· NOTE:   We will not be holding Pole Vault Battersea so please contact Marilyn for details as to how an athlete can be considered for the London team in this event should they have reached a sufficient level to be considered.
The 1500m steeplechase will not be offered at this year’s LSAA Championships so an athlete wishing to be considered for the London team in this event should request an electronic version of the “Application for Selection” form from Marilyn on: marilyn.athletics@gmail.com  (please note this is a different address from the one you have may used in previous years). They must also enter and compete (as guests) in the Kent Schools championships on Saturday 11th June as Iain Presnell, the organiser of the Kent Schools track & field championships has kindly offered steeplechasers from London the opportunity to compete with their athletes. Those athletes interested should contact Iain directly on:  ijkl.presnell@btopenworld.com 
· Senior athletes (yr 12 & 13 - dob 01/09/03 – 31/08/05) who wish to be considered for selection for the London team team must contact Anthony Soalla-Bell to express their interest in being considered for the London team (regardless of whether they have the ESAA entry standard). If they have not already received an email and ‘Application for Selection form’ from Anthony Soalla-Bell they should contact him immediately and request a form on: a_soalla_bell@yahoo.com
· I would like to remind you again that we shall be using electronic timing at this year’s LSAA championships and therefore the rule for athletes to report to the marksman 15 minutes before each track event will be strictly enforced. Please note that this is as per previous years and that athletes will be expected to remain in that area until their race - unless agreed individually with the Marksman.
· Please note dates of birth for each age group :




Juniors :
born between 1st September 2007 and 31st August 2009





these boys and girls are usually academic year 8 & 9




Inters : 
born between 1st September 2005  and 31st August 2007





these boys and girls are usually academic year 10 & 11

· Please complete the attached worksheets with correct competitor numbers – see table below for numbering and on the day those competitors must wear that number on their front and back when competing (unless in a field event when one number on the front will suffice). 
· Please make sure you allocate numbers so that when you have more than one athlete in an event they are each allocated a different number (each person wears their own same number on their front and back).
.
· Example of numbering - if Southwark have 2 athletes in the 100m, one wears 17 on their front and back, another wears 18 on their front and back. If they have 3 runners, one wears 17, another 18, the third wears 47.  Ideally when an athlete is competing in more than one event please allocate the numbers so that they wear the same number in each event – this may need a little planning of entering the details of the athlete and then allocating numbers.
· Competitor numbers :



Camden



1   &
2   
& 
31







Greenwich



3   &
4      
& 
33







Hackney



5   &
6      
& 
35







Hammersmith & Fulham

7   &    8      
& 
37









Islington



9   &   10    
& 
39







Kensington & Chelsea

11 &   12    
& 
41







Lambeth



13 &   14         & 
43







Lewisham



15 &   16   
& 
45









Southwark



17 &   18         & 
47







Tower Hamlets


19 &    20        &        49







Wandsworth



21 &    22        &        51







Westminster



23 &    24    
&        53            
· Entries (complete information required for each individual) to be e-mailed to Marilyn Walker (competition organiser) to arrive no later than 6p.m. on Thursday 19th May. Entries received after this time will not be accepted.















· The timetable of events will be worked out after the closing of entries and will be sent out to Team Managers and published on the LSAA website as soon as possible.
· We do realise that your borough athletes may not know you so please ensure that they know where to find you upon arrival at Battersea – and ideally they should have a mobile no on which to contact you during the day.

· There are NO on the day entries under any circumstances – please ensure that athletes are aware of this.
On the day

· Registration – TEAM MANAGERS should report to the announcer’s hut between 9 and 9.15am to collect your athletes’ numbers and programmes.
· A reminder that you cannot bring any athletes not named in your original squad and you cannot enter any additional athletes in any event. Please ensure that athletes are aware of this BEFORE the day.
· You can make substitutions (i.e. replace a named athlete who has not turned up with another named athlete) providing that the replacement athlete is still only doing a maximum of two individual events and a coloured “substitutions form” (available in your pack on the day) is completed and handed in to the Announcer’s hut on the day, BEFORE their event takes place.
· Each borough MUST provide a minimum of 2 competent adults to help the “official officials” throughout the day, usually on the field events. One will be expected to be “on duty” throughout the day – hence suggesting that yiou have two who can share the role. Ideally please give us their names in advance. Any borough NOT meeting this requirement may have points deducted from their team total. Remember that the more helpers you have the less arduous it is for all involved – and less of a problem if one of them lets you down on the day! A copy of the borough helpers’ schedule will be given to Team Managers at registration.
· Please make sure that you bring enough pins for competitors to have 4 pins per number (front & back for track events – total of 8 pins!). Competitors may be sent away to get their numbers correctly pinned on (and thereby miss their race) if they do not have 4 pins per number when competing on the track. 
· Please bring your own first aid – although there will be qualified staff available if required.
· All athletes aiming at selection for the London team to compete at the ESAA championships in Manchester on 8th & 9th July must collect  an ‘Application for Selection form’ on 11th June from their team manager, or from the Announcer’s Hut. They should return the completed form to the Announcer’s Hut by the end of the day as the selection meeting takes place on Sunday 12th June. Please note that all Junior and Intermediate athletes aiming at selection for the London team MUST compete at Battersea on 11th June unless there are exceptional circumstances which prevent them from doing so. In such exceptional circumstances the selectors may be prepared to consider athletes who did not compete at Battersea but only if they have achieved the ESAA entry standard in a bona-fide meeting earlier in the track season, and ideally one in which they competed against their own age-group. 
· Points will be awarded as follows : 1st = 6pts, 2nd = 5pts …….6th = 1pt.  Extra points will be awarded as follows : National Standard = 3pts, Entry Standard = 2pts, Championship Best Performance = 1pt

· Should you have any queries, please contact me as early as possible so that they can be answered sooner rather than later. (marilyn.athletics@gmail.com) 













Marilyn Walker


N.B.  Entry forms and details for year 7 & 8 Championships (Tues 14th June at Mile End) will be sent out later in May – but the list of 
     events is available on the first sheet of the attached declaration forms document.
